`MINUTES FROM THE ULLAPOOL PATIENT PARTICIPATION GROUP MEETING

Thursday 30th January 2014
1 Welcome & register of those present
Anne Ross, Helen Shand, Paul Bennett, Jenny McBain, Freya Anderson, Iona Macdonald (representing Kenneth Macdonald), Ann Macleod, Caroline Thomson,  Alex Eaton
2 Apologies
Yvonne Munro, Kenneth Macdonald, Katy Campbell, Eva Faber, Iain Macdonald, Jean Mackenzie, Mary Hunter, Catherine Mackenzie, Effie Maclean, Mhairi Macdonald, Jean Urquhart MSP
3  Adoption of Minutes from the last meeting
Minutes of the meeting held 8th November 2013 were discussed and adopted
4  NHS 24
A video conference was held with Billy Togneri, Central Services Manager with NHS 24.
Matters discussed:

Q: Why do callers have to repeat details of the patients’ symptoms and medical history to several people when phoning NHS 24?
A: Billy outlined the protocol that was followed for every call, and added that a new IT system was currently under development. He explained about the PCEC (Primary Care Emergency Centre) – and the Key Information Summary (KIS) system currently being implemented which would allow emergency services and out of hours to be able to see more patient information including chronic diseases, medication, allergies, patient preferences etc, this he added, should help to improve patient experience.   
Q: What does NHS 24 see for the future in terms of improvements to the Out of Hours Service (OOH)?

A: Billy explained future enhancements to the out of hours service, including ‘DALLAS’ - a technology scheme to assist people to continue living in their own homes for as long as possible. Telehealth - using IT, VCUs, internet, webcam, smart phones etc. British Sign Language is now available for use via webcam. 
Q: What provisions/resources does NHS 24 have in place for provision of support to patients with learning disabilities/mental health issues?

A:  Billy said that improvements are planned, including supporting people with learning disability/mental health issues by use of the Key Information Summary (KIS). Facilities are currently available through NHS 24’s Care Information Scotland.
Q: Why are patients told there are no OOH doctors available in the area and advised to attend hospital at Raigmore/Stornoway/Broadford (patients complain that this happens during OOH periods both during the week and at weekends)?

A: NHS24 has no local knowledge and cannot tell where calls are originating. The Highland Hub gives this advice to callers. Billy added that it would help if he had specific examples and he would be happy to investigate specific cases by request. 
Q: Can NHS 24 flag up that our patients should not be told to go straight to A&E without seeing an OOH doctor here first to ensure appropriate analgesia and splinting etc for minor injuries (this is a recurrent issue)? 

A: NHS 24 does not employ the OOH doctors. It is up to the Highland Hub to contact the caller and allocate appropriate care/triage. NHS 24 expects the Hub to allocate primary care in the first instance, with an OOH doctor seeing and assessing the patient. Billy agrees that this does not always happen satisfactorily and encouraged people to flag up where this was not happening.
Anne Ross mentioned for the benefit of the group, that  all the Ullapool Medical Practice GPs were ‘BASICS’ trained to deal with acute emergencies, and added that in the past there had been OOH road traffic accidents locally to which our doctors have not been called.
Q: Is NHS 24 linked to the ‘999’ emergency response system? 
A: Billy explained NHS24 has a separate call system, not connected to Police Scotland and that information such as  RTA details would not be passed on to NHS 24 by the police. Practices need to speak direct to police and the ambulance about this problem to flag it up, especially now with the rationalisation of police call centres. 

Q: How does NHS 24 measure its effectiveness? What feedback processes are in place for GPs, ambulance services, hospitals, community health professionals & other agencies, to ensure a patient’s treatment is measured from the initial phone call through to the conclusion of the episode?

A: Billy explained that all call takers at NHS 24 have a minimum of two calls monitored each month.  Feedback measures include a complaints process and feedback for other health professionals, ie GPs, ambulance service etc. All calls are recorded to provide an audit trail and retrieval of calls is very easy. A record of each incident and its outcome is sent to the Hub, which in turn sends a report to the patient’s registered practice via a system named ‘Adastra’. 

Q: What measures are in place to review questions asked during NHS 24 phone calls?

A: There are no set guidelines, but protocols can be changed on a daily basis if the need arose, eg in emergency situations such as an outbreak of Swine Flu.   
Q: Can NHS 24 access Key Information Summaries for Temporary Residents? 

A: NHS 24 can access all Scottish records. GPs can access with the patient’s permission.

Q: Can patients withhold access to data by NHS 24?

A: Patients can opt to remain anonymous with NHS 24 by phone.

This concluded the video link session. Billy was thanked for his participation. All present agreed the session had been useful and informative and that Billy had been very helpful, and fully receptive to criticism. 

5  Terms of reference
Comments on draft document were invited and the document was accepted as the official Terms of Reference for the PPG.  
6  Patient Survey
Discussion of survey findings and completion of feedback form. 
Survey findings were discussed and the opinion was that overall, patients had become slightly more dissatisfied over the years. A recurring theme is criticism of current opening hours, with Saturday and evening opening requested. It was acknowledged that changes resulting from previous patient surveys included an extension of Monday opening hours to 6pm, increased opportunities to obtain a telephone consultation with a GP and a new Monday morning triage arrangement. 

The possibility of a future increase in self-management, supported by improved technology was considered a positive move (eg self service BP monitoring machines, now appearing in some branches of Boots the Chemist). A need for more GP-led Health Education as a self care preventative measure was identified, including for young patients. The current mindset of the inevitability of old age bringing health problems was felt to be pessimistic and is in fact a prime example of a Health Education opportunity. 

The current Recall System was explained and discussed, with suggestion for change/improvement invited. The Practice is currently considering moving patients’ recall due dates to their month of birth. 
People not attending their appointment (DNAs) was discussed, suggestions for ways of improving DNA statistics were invited included reminders sent by email or text (this already happens on request), and the possibility of patients having to opt in/out to still requiring their appointment.. This will now be flagged up on the Practice Website and in future newsletters.
Changes of patients’ contact details are not always notified to the Practice. This will also be flagged up via the website and Newsletter.

7  Befriending Group
Anne gave a progress report on formation of the befriending group and said that she had some ideas from other people who were managing similar groups.

There is a volunteer group in Conon, that is run informally, with individuals receiving help & support at their own risk and thereby avoiding the hassle of red tape such as insurance, disclosures etc. 
Anne added that there was a small pot of money available from Reshaping Care for Older People (RCOP) to help set up a group. 
There is already a similar scheme called ‘Highland Befrienders’, which matches people with mental health issues with volunteers. Contact is on-line, by phone & in person. Jenny will make contact with the person involved in the group to see if we can piggy back on to them.

There is information on the High School notice board about ‘Help the Aged’ & ‘Age Concern’. Freya and Caroline to email details to Anne. 

Freya mentioned the Duke of Edinburgh Scheme, which includes volunteering in its curriculum. There are currently 65 pupils participating, this may be a resource worth exploring.

Funding has been secured from RCOP for an initial meeting, to identify volunteers and discuss the need for such a group. 
8  Waiting Room
Anne said that tidying up the waiting room got off to a good start, with Effie, Jean and Katie organising leaflets into folders, but that further ideas and input are now required. A more private area for patient information leaflets was suggested, possibly by converting the small toy store into a wee library area. 
Issues with children’s toys concerning tripping hazard/infection control was discussed. 
There has been a request/suggestion from a patient for provision of comics for children.

A screen providing health information was suggested, Anne said that this was too costly.

The Practice has agreed to the second hand book swap for raising funds for PPG, the group now needs to obtain a lockable box to secure to the wall for donations.
PPG Volunteers are invited to continue the waiting room improvements. 
9  Patient Transport information from Andrew Maclean (Red Cross)
This agenda item is deferred until the next meeting, due to lack of time.
10  PPG Bank Account and fundraising
Anne said that the Practice is very kindly donating £50 as a starter fund.

A PPG volunteer will be required to open an on-line bank account., 3 signatories are required. 
11  Food Bank
This agenda item was raised by Mary Hunter, who recently joined the PPG but unfortunately could not attend the meeting.
Anne gave a brief background to the Highland Food Bank which is based in Inverness and run by Blythswood Care and the Trussell Trust.  The Ullapool Churches subscribe to the food bank by donations of non-perishable foods. 

It was strongly felt that there were vulnerable people locally who may benefit from having access to a local Food Bank  The Church of Scotland is willing to use their supplies locally. Would the other local churches also subscribe? There is a similar scheme running in Skye which works very well, run by one of the Public Health Nurses.

Issues include distribution, confidentiality/stigmatism and identifying needy people.

Ideas included speaking to Andries DuPlessis, considering/approaching the Community Development Trust which has use of a room in the Village Hall (which may be ideal as a discreet distribution centre).  Anne will ask Mary Hunter to progress these ideas and to contact the Skye Group to see how they got the scheme up and running.
12  Patient letters
Doctors have asked the PPG to review some of our patient letters and suggest more patient-friendly alternative wording. Letters include ‘DNAs’ for missed appointments and ‘recalls due’ letters.
13  Any other business
a) Anne gave details of an email from SSE inviting applications for Priority Assistance Funding (deadline approaching).
b) The latest Practice newsletter is nearing completion and needs to be circulated more widely, volunteers required to distribute.
14 Date and time of next meeting
The next meeting will be on Wednesday 26th March 2014 at 5pm.
